

HOLY CROSS BROTHERS

MIDWEST PROVINCE - NOTRE DAME, INDIANA 46556

Volume 19, Number 7

March, 1986

Provincial visits stress understanding

NEW PROCEDURE FOR PROVINCIAL VISITS.
DUAL PRESENTATION IS PART OF NEW FORMAT.

+ Brothers from around the Notre Dame and South Bend area came together in the auditorium of Holy Cross Junior College on Saturday evening, February 15, for this year's opening of the Provincial Visit. It is the second time that such a visit was opened with a gathering of several area groups. The first such opening took place while Brother Thomas Moser, Provincial, attended the unification Chapter held in Bangladesh in late December and early January.

The purpose of the combined opening was to avoid needless repetition of relatively involved and lengthy presentations. It thus eliminated the usual formal opening and closing of a visit.

After Brother Thomas opened the meeting with a prayer, he turned the first part of the meeting to Brother Paul Kelly, Assistant Provincial. who explained the use of the document of Special Durable Power of Attorney and Living Will Declaration. It is a document that would allow a Brother to choose, in writing, another Brother of Holy Cross to carry out his wishes at a time of disability or incapacity. Once a Brother has been designated and the document witnessed by two other persons, the power of attorney is given to a member of the Holy Cross community and would not necessitate looking to a third party for decisions. This process, therefore, reaffirms the desire of a Brother to have his wishes carried out by another member of the same community that he freely chose to be his way of life.

Brother Paul then went on to explain the workings of the remainder of the document and answered a number of questions from the floor.

For the second presentation, Br. Thomas reviewed personality types as found in the



BROTHER THOMAS MOSER (R) AND BROTHER PAUL KELLY GIVING PRESENTATIONS TO OPEN THE PROVINCIAL VISIT IN THE NOTRE DAME AREA.

Myers-Briggs Personality Profiles. Assisted by Br. Paul, he went on to explain behavioral types that help to realize "How do we really understand one another in community?" Each Brother in attendance then filled out a profile sheet that was self-scored and studied. From the answers obtained, and in the light of Jungian psychology, it was then possible to have the means to gain a self-knowledge and the courage to embrace one's individual humanness as essential ingredients in both spiritual and psychological growth. understanding one's self, it is then possible to understand and appreciate others in community.

During the following week, Brothers Thomas and Paul were available for individual meetings with the Brothers in the Notre Dame and South Bend area.

Similar presentations and meetings took place in the Cleveland area starting on February 22 and in the Chicago area starting on March 1.



Easterlide Greelings

May God
grant special happiness
and lasting joy to you,
Not only at this season,
But each day
all year through.



• ANNOUNCEMENTS •

+ The Sisters of the Holy Cross, Notre Dame, Indiana, are sponsoring a workshop on non-violent civil disobedience the weekend of July 11-13, 1986.

The Sisters 1984 Chapter called for a workshop which would provide some educaton and training so that those who feel called to this type of witness could act responsibly.

The program will include theological and scriptural underpinnings, an historical media presentation, opportunity for actual training for civil disobedience, and aspects of the consequences of personal legal, financial, and "post-arrest" spirituality.

The Sisters would like to open the workshop to all members of the Holy Cross family. For further information, contact Sister Raymond Mary, C.S.C., at the Sisters of the Holy Cross Generalate, St. Mary's, Notre Dame, IN 46556, or phone: (219) 284-5674.

THE BEST WAY TO PREACH HOLY CROSS
IS TO LIVE IT.
W.SIMMONS

HOLY CROSS BROTHERS IS PUBLISHED AT THE HOLY CROSS BROTHERS' CENTER NOTRE DAME, INDIANA 46556

PROTHER HAROLD RUPLINGER, CSC, EDITOR.

PUBLISHED MONTHLY FROM SEPTEMBER TO MAY. ALL REPORTING AND PHOTOS ARE DUE THE FIRST OF EACH MONTH PUBLISHED. ALTHOUGH THERE IS NO SUBSCRIPTION FEE, GOOD WILL DONATIONS ARE WELCOME TO SUPPLEMENT THE COST OF PUBLISHING.

ANNOUNCEMENT: The Family and Children's Center of South Bend will feature Janet Geringer Woititz, Ed.D., in a professional training workshop at South Bend's Century Center on Wednesday, April 9, 1986, from 8:30 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. The title of the Workshop is ADULT CHILDREN OF ALCHOLICS. It is a program that may be of value to Brothers who are counselors, therapists, or hospital ministers. Registration is \$60.00 before April 1 and \$65.00 after. For further information contact Mary Roemer or Don Guertin, CSC, by phone at (219) 259-5666. Brother Thomas Shaughnessy is the Director of Professional Services for the Family and Children's Center in Mishawaka.

MARCH 19TH FEAST OF ST.JOSEPH PATRONAL FEAST OF THE BROTHERS



Hail, Blessed Joseph, spouse of the Virgin Mother of God, adopted Father of our Lord Jesus Christ! You happily close the list of holy Patriarchs. You who are most prohumility, found in firm in faith hope, ardent in love and zeal, pure in soul and body, and alike in all other virtues to

your Spouse, the Mother of God, pray for me and mine; pray especially for the reception of new members into our Congregation; pray that God may increase their number and their piety, that, becoming more fervent and more perfect, they may, in our days, augment the number of His faithful servants. St. Joseph, intercede for us that God may hear our prayers and grant our petitions.

Just in...

HOLY CROSS HIGH SCHOOL, LOUISVILLE: Opening for English teacher or any other area. Contact Mr. Pearce, Prin., (502) 447-4363. Louisville Community welcomes any Brother seeking teaching or other ministries. Contact Br. Walter Gluhm at (502) 448-4811.

PEACE AND JUSTICE by Bro. William Mewes

+ The Soviets extended their nuclear test ban initiative for three months, until the end of March, 1986. The U.S. has carried out at least seven nuclear tests since the Soviets began their test moratorium in If you believe the U.S. August of '85. should join in a nuclear test ban, write President Reagan (The White House, Washington. D.C. 20500) and urge him to do so. You may also write your Congressperson (U.S. House, Wash., DC 205150) in support of HB 3442, which would stop all U.S. nuclear testing contingent upon the Soviets continuing to do likewise. A ban on nuclear explosive testing is seen as a first The Freeze step toward a nuclear Freeze. has been endorsed by our General Council and by our Midwest Province Chapter, 1982.

Resources: Perhaps the best material written for Catholics on the complete war and the peace issue is "The Challenge of Peace: God's Promise and Our Response," a pastoral letter by the U.S. Catholic Bishops. It's a must reading for anyone dealing with the issue, such as religion, history, and Current Events teachers. Any Catholic who speaks out on the issue of the nuclear arms race, or those who vote, should at least be familiar with the official summary or with the bishops' main statement points.

"Sojourners Magazine" lists resources. Their April 1985 issue has lists of books on the topics of justice, peacemaking, and liberation.

The Center For Peace Studies of Akron University publishes an International Peace Studies Newsletter which gives various resources in each issue. In order to get on the mailing list, write Center for Peace Studies, The University of Akron, Akron, OH 44325.

An annotated guide to introductory resources on the subject of peace, "First Steps to Peace: A Resource Guide", describes selections from over 100 organizations and publishers. It includes sections on pamphlets, books, films, speakers, etc. The booklet is produced by the Joel Brooke Memorial Committee, The Fund For Peace, 345 E. 46th Street, Suite 207, New York, NY 10017. The cost is \$2.60 postpaid, three for \$5.00.

Volunteers for Peace, a non-political, non-denominational, not-for-profit membership corporation promoting international

work camps for good will and peaceful relations among nations in the U.S. and abroad works through UNESCO sanctioned cooperating organizations. Write: Volunteers for Peace, Belmont, VT 05730 or phone: (802) 259-2759.

(N.B. The boycott of the Campbell Soup Company products has ended. The boycott was promoted and endorsed by our Social Justice Commission over several years. Br. William plans to write an article about the boycott in the next issue of HCB.)

FROM THE VOCATIONS OFFICE:

VOCATION AWARENESS: Holy Cross Constitution VII, Formation

"Our apostolic religious life in Holy Cross should enable others to see in us a community founded on fraternal love, dedicated to the service of the Church, and concerned with the needs of others. Some will in this way come to realize that God is inviting them to enter this way of life.

Each religious has the duty to assist those who seem called to the congregation, and this responsibility extends not only to his own province or society but to the other provinces as well.

Helping others to find and follow their vocation cannot remain the isolated effort of individuals."

MIDWEST DIRECTORY CHANGES

On p. 4, PHILIP ARMSTRONG, is changed to Moreau Seminary, N.D. Office: 219 239-6813.

On p. 5, BAIRD, to Columba Hall, N.D. On p.7, BRAZIL, zip code is 55401 not 54401.

On p. 16, KERN, to St. Joseph Farm, 52682 Currant Road, Granger, Indiana 46530 Phone: (219) 272-0962.

On p. 17, KUCHENMEISTER, is now at Casilla 1271, Correo Central Santiago, Chile. Phone: 721 402.

On p. 19, LYON, to Columba Hall, N.D. On p. 21, MORGAN, phone number is 414 887-7377 and not 885-4585.

On p. 27, SCHU, to Antonian Residence at 6423 West Avenue, San Antonio, TX 78213 Phone: 349-9928.

On p. 44, DRURY, Residence phone number is 503 289-4657.

FROM THE ASSOCIATION OF ST. JOSEPH:

+ On Monday, February 17, 1986, in the office of the Association of St. Joseph in Columba Hall, Bro. Terence Muehlenkamp, principal of Holy Trinity High School, Chicago, Illiniois, was presented a check for \$3,424.00 by Bro. Flavius Ellison, director of the Association of St. Joseph.

The money was made available through the Associates' Christmas Novena offering and will be used to help needy students at Holy Trinity High School by way of a tuition fund. This year's contribution is one of the largest Novena offerings for the work of the Holy Cross Brothers in the Inner City of Chicago.

The Association of St. Joseph, founded by the Very Reverend Basil Moreau over 140 years ago to support the work and education of the Holy Cross Brothers, continues to this day with the assistance given by its members and many others who wish to see the work of Holy Cross flourish. In return, members of the Associates gain many spiritual benefits through the prayers and Masses offered by the Holy Cross Brothers throughout the year.



BR.FLAVIUS PRESENTS BR.TERENCE WITH CHECK TO AID NEEDY STUDENT TUITION FUND AT H.T.

FEBRUARY AT DUJARIE HOUSE:

+ The high spot of the month was the Mardi Gras-Valentine party on the evening of the 10th...The Grey Tops made another appearance (they come about once a year) for nearly ninety minutes of musical entertainment after a 5:15 buffet supper with a few guests.

On the evening of the 6th the staff had an appreciation dinner at the Villa Capri for Mrs. Donna Holcomb (who had retired just before Christmas). It was a pleasant time. Donna's husband, Lee, who is also retiring soon, was able to attend. Donna had been at Dujarie longer than any other Registered Nurse on the Staff. Her loving concern for all of the patients was her trade mark throughout her years at Dujarie House and her presence two or three times a week is already missed.

Fr. Robert DeLeon (EP), Chaplain at St. Joseph Medical Center, spoke on spiritual care of terminal patients at the monthly staff meeting on the 13th.

Through the efforts of Greg McGann (Med Plus) Dujarie House was able to purchase six used electric beds at something less than 10% of the cost of new ones. Each patient now has an electric bed as of Saturday, the 22nd.

Brother Regis Regensberger was in residence since Valentine's Day. The doctor is trying to analyze and remedy some heart irregularities. Br. Regis is doing fine and is back at the Center since the 27th.

Brother John O'Flaherty was the big winner at Bingo on the 23rd. On the following day he went out to lunch (with his winnings!) and with Brothers Paul Mattingly and Tom Mittendorf (Columba Hall), and by Shirley Rasmussen (Head Nurse) and Donna Holcomb.

On Wednesday, the 26th, Brother James Kell opened the South-West Provincial Visit at the house. The house now numbers four Brothers from the Sout-West, three from the East, and 12 from the Midwest.

FROM COLUMBA HALL, NOTRE DAME:

+ Notre Dame, under the auspices of the Office of University Ministry and the Center for Social Concerns, held a 42-hour prayer vigil for peace in the Lady Chapel of Sacred Heart Church beginning Ash Wednesday. The vigil was maintained by University residence halls at night and departments during the day. The Holy Cross Brothers of the Columba Hall Community had the 7:00 to 8:00 a.m. watch for the first morning. They were joined in the vigil by Brothers from the Holy Cross Brothers' Center, the Solitude of St. Joseph, and the Lincoln Way Community.

FROM THE EASTERN PROVINCE:

+ Brother John Paige (E), Director of Novices, circulated a paper entitled "The Identity of the Relgious Brother in Holy Cross: An Historical Reflection. It was published on January 6, 1986.

The twenty-one page presentation is a scholarly synthesis of Holy Cross Brothers in a particular format for this time in history as we prepare to adopt a definitive Constitution at the General Chapter.

The reflections covering five periods in the history of the Congregation carfully analyze the foundation, expansion, revitalization, and stabilization that have taken place over the years.

Brother John concludes the presentation with statements from Fr. Barrosse's Circular Letter No. 24, in which he states: "It is imperative to remain open to change..to recognize that any changes we make will be followed by still further changes in the future..that we appreciate our distinctive vocation as religious of Holy Cross..that it is this that we want to put more effectively at the service of the Church and the world..and that it is indispensable that we approach the future in a spirit of discernment. The future is God's."

The complete reading of Brother John's paper during this year of the General Chapter would be one of the best preparations in undertanding and appreciating the the work cut out for those working on and participating in the Chapter.

Around the Province...

FROM MINNEAPOLIS, MINNESOTA:

+ Brother Louis Brazil, presently a student at the University of Minnesota, has been participating in the activities of the ST. ANTHONY ELDERCENTER with an innovative activity of writing poetry. Assisted by Sr. Claudia Hinds, Louis directs a project called "Fresh Expressions." It focuses on the enjoyment of life as expressed through poetry and challenges the residents at St. Anthony to develop skills in poetic details: reception, word, phrase and comparison. Many of the expressions seem to focus in on childhood memories.

FROM OAKLAND, CALIFORNIA:

+ Brother Bruce Lescher writes that Bro. Paul Kelly visited the Oakland Community February 5 and 6.

Richard Kearney received a good report on his six-month evaluation as a therapist for Catholic Social Services in the Diocese of Oakland. A raise in salary accompanied the good report. Richard is now donating one Saturday a month to working at a soup kitchen at St. Andrew-St. Joseph Parish in North Oakland. Richard has also begun a Spanish class offered at the University of California San Francisco.

In January, Tom Maddix spent a few days in Los Angeles as part of class on Oral History. Over a period of three days he interviewed a ninety-year-old woman who had been a missionary in India for nearly fifty years. While in that area he visited with Bros. Don Bailer and Joe McTaggart and spent some time with the Brothers at Long Beach. Tom has also spent a good deal of time preparing presentations he is to give to Brothers in Ghana and Bangladesh this summer.

Bruce had an article, "Justice and Interpretation," published in the Nov/Dec 1985 issue of Review for Religious. He is currently in the midst of comprehensive examinations at GTU. He attended the meeting with coadjutor Brothers held in Phoenix on February 6.

Tom and Bruce spent the last weekend in January at a special retreat at the monastery of New Comaldoli, located on the California coast near Big Sur. The monks opened their retreat house free of charge to persons in the Bay Area involved in the peace movement and in resistance to our government's policies in Central America. About 25 people attended the weekend, which included private and common prayer, a conference on monasticism, and discussions on the signs of the times. The retreat was part of a year-long series of talks and discussions entitled "Resistance and Contemplation."

FROM SALINA, KANSAS:

+ Brother James Greteman, therapist for Catholic Charities in Salina, has prepared a number of newspaper columns called "Family Talk" which have been appearing in a number of issues of THE NORTHWESTERN KAN-SAS REGISTER. Jim hopes to syndicate.

FROM RIVER GROVE, ILLINOIS:

+ Brother Anthony Houser, who will be celebrating his Golden Jubilee on March 15 with Chicago area friends and religious, returned to the River Grove Community on February 11 after having a tumor removed from the brain area. He is feeling fine and, as usual, working in the kitchen, but on a limited schedule.

Brother Eugene Weisenberger is also doing well after his second hip replacement. He is able to get around much better than

before.

On February 16, some 400 students and guests were present for the Liturgy and presentation of Junior Class rings for the Class of 1987. Rev. Michael Garcia, O.P., director of the school's Christian Life Office, was celebrant. Brother Thomas Corcoran, principal, gave the closing remarks and expressions of gratitude.

The February 19th meeting of the Holy Cross High School Parents' Club featured Mrs. Eunice Wozniak, who spoke on the Phoenix Ministry for Separated and Divorced Catholics. The Phoenix Ministry is a formal apostolate of the Archdiocese of Chicago and is in fact an ecumenical group striving to aid all who come for help.

The Holy Cross High School Band presented its fifteenth annual Pops Concert on Sunday, March 9, in the school gymnasium.

MEETING WITH THE NEW BISHOP FROM NOTRE DAME/SOUTH BEND:

+ More than 100 Brothers and Sisters from the Notre Dame/South Bend area met in dialogue with Bishop John D'Arcy, Bishop of the Fort Wayne/South Bend Diocese, at St. Hedwig Parish Hall in South Bend on Saturday, March 1.

Brother Charles Smith, Director of the Midwest Province Office of Life Development, was one of two religious who delivered opening statements to the gathering. With interest areas of Charism, Identity, Community, Obedience, Public Witness, Structures of Authority, Consecration, and Mission to be covered at the meeting, Brother Charles stated that the painful work of CONVERSION must patiently continue if we are to be renewed; that our progress in ecumenism, Christianizing authority, liturgy, and spirituality should give us hope that we are proceeding correctly.

The other speaker was Sister Margaret Michael of the Sisters of the Holy Cross, who spoke on the historical renewal taking place in the lives of the Sisters.

The large gathering broke down into small groups that reported to the Bishop at the end of the dialogue. The over-all questions he responded to included: How can Religious contribute something unique, different from the contribution of other Christians, to the Christian life of the local Church and How can the local Church support and encourage Religious life in its midst?

FROM ANCHORAGE, ALASKA:

+ High school age youths of the Archdiocese of Anchorage held their Sixth Annual Faith Rendezvous (planned in conjunction with the city's annual celebration of the Fur Rendezvous) from February 21-23. It's sponsored by the Archdiocesan Youth Minis-



try Office under the directon of Brother John McMuldren. He is assisted by Br. Joseph Barry and Fr. Dan Hebert. Fr. Dan is from Holy Cross Parish in Anchorage.

The opening night activities of registration and hospitality were held at Holy Cathedral Family BR. JOHN MC MULDREN Friday, the 21st.

On Saturday at 10:00 a.m., high school and grade school students participated in the city's Fur Rendezvous Parade. During the same day, the Third Annual Catholic College Fair was held for students and parents in the Sheffield House from 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. That evening a Youth Mass, dinner, and dance were held at St. Elizabeth Ann Seton Parish starting at 6:00 p.m.

The Faith Rendezvous weekend ended with the Archbishop's Breakfast held at the Elmendorf Air Force Base NCO Club at 10:00

a.m. on Sunday morning.

Brother John has been active in planning and coordinating the Faith Rendezvous activities since it was first started six years ago. It is this activity that enables youth from all areas of the Archdiocese to come together in Christian Community and friendship.

FROM MONROE, MICHIGAN:

+ Oliver J. Golden, Monroe city attorney, is chairing a co-institutional development board (CDB) studying a co-educational program for Catholic Central High School and St. Mary Academy. The board is working with Sr. Joyce Durosko, IHM, chief executive officer, to establish a framework for for the two schools' planned transition this coming fall from an all-boys and an all-girls program to a co-educational one.

Mr. Jack Castignola, member of the Michigan High School Football Coaches Association Hall of Fame and coach at Catholic Central from 1953-1963, died of cancer in Detroit's Henry Ford Hospital on February 15 at the age of 65. Please remember Jack and his family in your prayers.



Around the World

News from the Missions

FROM MONROVIA, LIBERIA, WEST AFRICA:

+ Brother James Newberry recently wrote about Christmas in Liberia.

"Fortunately we had distanced ourselves enough from the events of last November that the curfue was lifted and we had a Midnight (11 p.m.) Mass in the local parish. On the way we first celebrated a semi-private Mass with our chaplain and then went on to the Archbishop's residence for Christmas dinner. All the local religious were his guests, and the FMM Sisters prepared a fine meal. In the evening we joined the Salisian community for socializing. Just three of us are here at the moment (Feb. 2), Bro. Edwin Mattingly, Fr. Martin, and I. It is difficult to be accustomed to Christmas here. Two things upset my normal perception of the season. one is the weather and the other is the end of the school year which comes just before Christmas. Four Christmases and I still have not adjusted my mental calendar. Only this year did it dawn on me that we had ended the school year without a Christmas program. 'Twill not be so in 1986.

FROM SEKONDI, GHANA, WEST AFRICA:

+ Brother Paul Mensah writes that the mother of Brother Peter Badjuah died on December 16, 1985. Please keep her and the Badjuah family in your prayers. The members of the community went for the final funeral service and the burial on January 11th.

Brother Nee Bertrand Wayoe will make



BRO. NEE BERTRAND WAYOE, C.S.C. uary 18th.

his final vows on the 15th of March at St. Paul's Pro-Cathedral in Sekondi. All of Holy Cross congratulates Bro. Nee Bertrand on the occasion of the final profession of his religious vows.

Father Joseph Callahan paid a ten-day visit to Ghana and attended the District Meeting held on Jan-

The national budget has not yet been read but the currency has been devalued. The new rate now is c90 to \$1.00 and the daily wage is 90 cedis, which is about one dollar a day as minimum wage.

Pray for them...

MR. JAMES DOYLE, SR., brother-in-law of Brother Thomas Balaz, who died in Brookpark, Ohio, on January 27, 1986.

MR. ROBERT SHEA, brother of Brother Richard, who died in Chicago, Illinois, on February 12.

MR. ALBERT WEISENBERGER, brother of Brother Eugene, who died in Chillicothe, Ohio, on February 16.

MR. ROBERT O'CONNELL, brother of Brother Timothy, who died on February 23. A Memorial Mass was held in Chicago on February 25.

MR. HENRY CHOQUETTE, brother of Bro. Frederick, who died in San Diego, California, on February 28.

AND

PRAY FOR PEACE AND FOR VOCATIONS

Between the lines

BY BROTHER LAWRENCE MILLER, C.S.C.

REFLECTIONS ON THE SPIRITUAL SPRINGTIME:

+ "For Christians, Lent is a spiritual springtime. The word Lent comes from the Old English word Lencten, which probably referred to the time of spring when the days first noticeably began to lengthen after the long cold nights of winter. There is ample biblical precedent for linking the spiritual seasons with the natural seasons." (The Word Among Us, Lent, 1984, page 6.)

"Special ministers of communion and deacons may bring blessed ashes to the sick and those confined to their homes. If a minister is not available, a member of the family or another person may bring blessed ashes to a shut-in, using one of the formulas in the Sacramentary to impose the ashes." (Congregation of Holy Cross Ordo, page 53.)

"Turn away from sin and be faithful to the Gospel." (Alternate formula in the Sacramentary for distributing ashes.)

"Come back to the Lord with all your heart; leave the past in ashes, and turn to God with tears and fasting, for he is slow to anger and ready to forgive." (Joel 2:13.)

"Something strange is happening--there is a great silence on earth today, a great

HOLY CROSS
BROTHERS
MIDWEST PROVINCE

NOTRE DAME, INDIANA 46556



silence and stillness. The whole earth keeps silence because the King is asleep. The earth trembled and is still because God has fallen asleep in the flesh and he has raised up all who have slept ever since the world began. God has died in the flesh and hell trembles with fear." (From an ancient homily on Holy Saturday.)

"Do not be amazed; you see Jesus of Nazareth, who was crucified. He is risen; he is not here." (Mark 16:6.)

"Rejoice, Heavenly Powers! Sing, choirs of Angels! Exult, all creation around God's throne! Jesus Christ, our King, is risen! Sound the trumpet of salvation!" (Sacramentary, page 297.)

"Praise to Thee, my Lord, for our Sister, Mother Earth, who sustains and directs, and brings forth varied fruits, and colored flowers and plants." (St. Francis of Assisi.)

CONTRIBUTORS TO THIS ISSUE: Brothers Paul Mensah, Don Gibbs, Charles Smith, James Newberry, Bruce Lescher, Charles McBride, Chester Rachel, Bill Mewes, Thomas Corcoran, Pedro Haering, Lawrence Miller, Walter Foken, Flavius Ellison, Robert Ludwig, Isaac J. Motz, and James Greteman. Special thanks to the Brothers at the Center who assisted in collating, folding, and labeling this issue. PHOTOS: The Province Archives and Brother Harold Ruplinger.

NON PROFIT ORG. U.S. POSTAGE PAID PERMIT NO. 1 NOTRE DAME, IND.